Dear Lucy Powell,

Re: Mr Nestor Sylla

Home Office reference:  S1369523
As your constituent, I am writing to ask you to urge the Home Secretary Sajid Javid and Caroline Nokes, the Secretary of State for Immigration, for an immediate review of the case of your constituent Mr Nestor Sylla whose application for further leave to remain in the UK has been rejected. 

I believe Nestor should be given immediate leave to remain in the UK because he has no family left in Guinea and his family life is now in Manchester where he has many friends and supporters.

As you know, Nestor is from Guinea and came to Europe 12 years ago at the age of 26 in search of his mother, a French national. He left Guinea following the death of his father, the disappearance of his mother and the murder of his sister.  He was persecuted and threatened by his father's second wife and her family over a dispute about his inheritance.

Nestor tried to find work in the UK and went to a job centre where his passport was confiscated and he was arrested for having a false passport. He spent several months in Strangeways but, when the case came to court, he was found not guilty. He was then told to apply for asylum which he did. He did this without any legal support or advice using a French to English dictionary. Not surprisingly, given this lack of support, the application was refused.

Around eight years ago, Nestor received correspondence from the Home Office saying he might qualify for the Legacy process. His solicitor, based in Sheffield, failed to meet the deadline to provide the necessary information. His complaint against the solicitor was upheld in an internal review but, as far as we know, this was not followed up. 

I understand that, over the years, you made great efforts to raise this matter with the Immigration Minister but the Home Office has now insisted they cannot do anything if the deadline was missed.

For the last 18 months, Nestor has been working on his case with RAPAR, a human rights organisation in Manchester. A further leave to remain application citing Article 8, the Right to Family Life, was submitted.   In June 2017, Nestor was detained and held at Brook House for two months even though he had proof of delivery of the FLR application, signed for by the Home Office the day before he was detained. I understand that this detention was therefore unlawful.

A series of bureaucratic errors followed and I know that, after further intervention by you,  the Home Office invited Nestor to re-submit his FLR application which he did. It was refused last month on the grounds that it did not differ from previous applications. In fact, new evidence submitted by Nestor was discounted by the Home Office and RAPAR is seeking legal advice about a possible judicial review.

Nestor has volunteered for a number of organisations, including helping to run the Boaz Winter Night Shelter at the Friends' Meeting House in central Manchester. He is supported by a number of people, charities, religious and community organisations in Manchester.

He met Elizabeth, \a Quaker,  through a hosting scheme several years ago and he lives at her house. He was her carer when she was seriously ill and continues to support her. 

Nestor is also a father figure to a friend, a single parent, and her family - he helps the children with homework and takes them to the dentist and even attends parents' evenings when their mother is at work. There is a supporting statement, sent to the Home Office,  from an independent social worker who assessed the family's relationship with Nestor and the negative impact on them if he were to be removed from the UK. He has no family in Guinea, the people he is close to in Manchester are now his family but their evidence has been dismissed by the Home Office. 
Nestor came to the UK having lost his father, mother and sister and fleeing persecution. He has found a new family and friends in the UK and it is clear that his family life is now in Manchester. Nestor has already made a great contribution to the community through the voluntary work he has done and would be able to contribute much more if his application was approved. 

In their rejection of his application, the Home Office has refused to take into consideration the evidence Nestor has sent to support his right to remain in the UK. I believe there are clear humanitarian reasons for him to remain in this country, and specifically in Manchester, and ask you to raise his case with the Home Secretary and the Immigration Minister as a matter of urgency.

Thank you.

Yours sincerely,

	
	
	


	

	


	
	
	


	

	


	

	
	


	
	


